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(1)

RISK MANAGEMENT AND REGULATORY 
FAILURES AT RIGGS BANK AND UBS: 

LESSONS LEARNED 

Wednesday, June 2, 2004

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON OVERSIGHT AND INVESTIGATIONS, 

COMMITTEE ON FINANCIAL SERVICES, 
Washington, D.C. 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 2:13 p.m., in Room 
2128, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Sue W. Kelly [chair-
woman of the subcommittee] Presiding. 

Present: Representatives Kelly, Gutierrez, Moore, Maloney, and 
Matheson. 

Chairwoman KELLY. The subcommittee on Oversight and Inves-
tigations will examine risk management and regulatory failures at 
Riggs Bank and UBS, lessons learned this afternoon. 

Two weeks ago, this subcommittee explored proposals to stream-
line and federalize our current system to prevent money-laundering 
and terror financing. The recent cases involving Riggs Bank and 
UBS reveal regulatory and risk-management breakdowns that also 
must be examined in order to strengthen our Government’s ability 
to enforce our anti-money laundering laws. 

This afternoon, the subcommittee will investigate the noncompli-
ant and inexcusable behavior of these two banks, along with the in-
adequate response of our regulators. In the OCC’s oversight of the 
Riggs Bank’s case, we find no better illustration of the inherent 
weaknesses of a fragmented regulatory regime. 

We find a regulator that was reportedly aware of noncompliance 
by Riggs with high-risk foreign clientele as far back as 1997, per-
haps even earlier, and does nothing about it. We find a regulator 
that was slow to act even after the September 11 terrorist attacks 
inside our borders made the threat posed by terror-funding net-
works all too clear. We find a regulator with credibility so dimin-
ished that Riggs shamelessly continued to violate the Bank Secrecy 
Act even after a full-time OCC examiner was placed on the bank’s 
premises following last summer’s consent order. 

I am very interested in hearing directly from the OCC about how 
this happened. I am also deeply concerned that we are combating 
illicit funding networks inside our country with the regulatory 
structure that was not designed to be part of our arsenal in a war 
on terror. 

Though a lot of great strides forward have been taken, particu-
larly with the creation of the Office of Terrorism and Financial In-
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telligence, the TFI, and with an elevated focus on improving 
FinCEN’s capability, it is evident that this is still a work in 
progress. The time has come to replace slow-footed regulatory sys-
tems with one that is centralized, multi-dimensional and focused 
intentionally on preventing our financial institutions from being ex-
ploited by criminals and terrorists. 

Therefore, this subcommittee will continue to pursue proposals 
that centralize our examination and compliance assets, that estab-
lish a criminal enforcement authority, that will restore the credi-
bility of our regulators. Such reforms should establish clear lines 
of oversight, improve our ability to quickly detect and respond to 
suspicious activity and will make clear to financial institutions 
that, from now on, brazen violators are going to be going to jail in-
stead of just paying a civil fine. 

Our hearing today also focuses on UBS’s contract with the Fed-
eral Reserve Bank of New York to serve as an extended custodial 
inventory which facilitates the international distribution of U.S. 
Currency. Beginning with its contract in 1996, UBS was in viola-
tion of its agreement to repatriate old U.S. banknotes and dis-
tribute—re-distribute new banknotes on behalf of the Federal Re-
serve. The bank knowingly traded U.S. currency through the ECI 
with countries subject to restrictions from the Office of Foreign 
Asset Control, including Cuba, Iran, Libya, and Yugoslavia. The 
most serious and disturbing violation has been the discovery that 
officers and employees at UBS intentionally falsified documents to 
side-step detection by U.S. authorities. 

Though these actions and the company’s failure to implement in-
ternal controls made it exponentially more difficult to detect sus-
picious activity, it is also important to examine how and why rou-
tine oversight by the Federal Reserve and the OCC didn’t raise any 
concerns. In fact, this subcommittee is deeply concerned that con-
tract violations would likely still be occurring today had our mili-
tary not been in a position to find U.S. dollars from the Federal Re-
serve Bank of New York on the ground in Iraq. As such, I believe 
that we must investigate all ECI contracts to ensure that foreign 
governments and financial institutions are cooperating with our 
Government. 

While Riggs Bank and UBS illustrate two distinct regulatory 
meltdowns, they both speak clearly to the need for improving our 
efforts to stop terrorist financing. It may create new and unfamiliar 
responsibilities for financial institutions, but it is a moral and eth-
ical responsibility and a license required to do business in this 
country. 

We thank our witnesses for their testimony and hope that they 
can shed some light on these issues. I look forward to continuing 
this discussion in the subcommittee’s hearing next week regarding 
the oversight of the Department of Treasury and the agency’s anti-
money laundering efforts. 

I turn now to Mr. Gutierrez. 
[The prepared statement of Hon. Sue W. Kelly can be found on 

page 32 in the appendix.] 
Mr. GUTIERREZ. Thank you Madam Chairwoman. Thank you for 

calling this hearing today. It is important, especially given recent 
events, as we closely examine our anti-money laundering efforts 
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and whether they are sufficient. I am pleased we will be looking—
we will hear from the regulators about how these problems occur 
and what steps have been taken to prevent their re-occurrence. 

The last time Congress was this concerned with the actions of 
UBS was when the Senate Banking Committee was investigating 
the sources of Holocaust financing and UBS attempted to shred 
documents which showed the extent of its involvement. I would 
have hoped that UBS would have learned from the experience to 
take U.S. law and the U.S. Congress much more seriously. I also 
recall the reluctance of Swiss banking authorities to cooperate at 
that time. While I understand that the Swiss Federal banking 
economist was much more helpful in this effort, most foreign bank 
supervisors simply lack the supervisory tools and authority of our 
regulators here in the U.S. 

I think, perhaps, this extended custodial inventory, ECI, busi-
ness should be restricted to U.S. Institutions so that we can ensure 
no dealings with OFAC nations, and nations’ activities can be 
closely supervised by U.S. Regulators who need to take an active 
role in monitoring these activities. 

While this fine of a $100 million seems very large, it is merely, 
I believe, a drop in a bucket of a $1 trillion institution. It is a one-
time penalty that may not have the deterrent effect against mis-
conduct that we may have hoped for. In this case, the ECI business 
wasn’t particularly profitable for the bank—or they say—so the ter-
mination of the contract and the exclusion from the part of their 
business isn’t likely to hurt their financial bottom line very much. 
It might make more sense to punish an institution of the size of 
UBS by restricting their conduct in a more profitable area, such as 
their ability to operate in the United States or making them sell 
off certain aspects of their business which we know to be profitable. 

I am also deeply troubled by the Riggs situation. It represents 
not merely a failure of one institution’s internal controls, but a fun-
damental flaw in its regulation. It is my understanding that the 
flaws in Riggs systems were long outstanding and systematic, dat-
ing well before the Patriot Act. The recent consent order is some-
thing that should have happened 2 years ago, if not earlier. I don’t 
understand why the OCC was not more vigilant on this front and 
why it took them so long to take these actions. 

I also understand that Rigg’s problems were initially discovered 
by the FBI, rather than the OCC, and that the irregularities in 
New Guinea were discovered by the bank itself and not the OCC. 
I don’t understand, in a risk-based supervisory system, why the 
OCC was not more closely monitoring Riggs and why these actions 
were not brought to light much sooner and appropriate action 
taken. 9/11 was a wake up call for the industry and should have 
been for all regulators as well. Our safety depends on banks and 
bank regulators to be on the front lines to prevent terrorists from 
using international financial systems to fund their activities. 

I am gravely concerned that the regulator has not made this re-
sponsibility a higher priority, and their resources may be spread 
too thin to fulfill their obligations. I have previously expressed this 
concern about the OCC’s attempt to broaden their portfolio into 
areas the Congress has not authorized. And I think, in fact, the fi-
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nancial services committee is on the record in agreeing with me on 
this point. 

One final point which I mentioned at our May 18 hearing, the 
OCC issued, its fine, late on a Thursday. On that Friday, a Mary-
land woman called her Congressman. She was very concerned 
about her bank account at Riggs Bank. She was referred to the 
Banking Committee staff. And she said that she wanted to talk to 
the regulator. My staff supplied the phone number for the OCC’s 
Customer Assistance Group. But unfortunately, they don’t operate 
on Fridays. They only talk to consumers 4 days a week and then 
only from 9 to 4, so that woman had to wait from Thursday night 
till Monday before she could possibly reach someone at the OCC. 

I would like to know what consumers are supposed to do when 
the OCC is not operating its call center. I think this agency is not 
concerned about consumers, and I have to doubt its commitment to 
an anti-money laundering effort. 

Thank you again, Chairwoman Kelly, for calling this hearing, on 
this hearing, on this issue. 

Chairwoman KELLY. Thank you, Mr. Gutierrez. 
Ms. Maloney? Whoops. Mr. Moore? 
Mr. MOORE. Madam Chairperson, I will simply welcome the wit-

nesses here today. 
I want to listen and learn, and I appreciate your convening this 

hearing. 
Chairwoman KELLY. Thank you. 
Mr. Matheson? 
Mr. MATHESON. I will just reiterate what Mr. Moore said. I am 

looking forward to the hearing. Thank you, Madam Chairwoman, 
for calling it. 

Chairwoman KELLY. Thank you. 
I am going to just simply say that, without all objection, all 

Members’ opening statements will be made part of the record. One 
of the reasons for this is that we have a very busy schedule right 
now, and we were going to, with unanimous consent, we will just 
make them all part of the record. 

Chairwoman KELLY. Now, I would like to introduce our panel. 
With us today are the representatives from the Office of the Comp-
troller of Currency and the Federal Reserve Bank of New York. 

Our first witness, Mr. Daniel Stipano, was appointed deputy 
chief counsel of the OCC in December of 2000. He is also a member 
of the Treasury Department’s Bank Secrecy Act Advisory Group 
and the National Interagency Bank Fraud Working Group. Prior to 
this appointment, Mr. Stipano served as director of the OCC’s En-
forcement and Compliance Division since 1995. 

Our second witness is Mr. Thomas C. Baxter, Jr., general counsel 
and executive vice president of the legal group at the Federal Re-
serve Bank of New York. Mr. Baxter has assumed this role since 
1995 and also serves as its deputy general counsel of the Federal 
Open Market Committee. His principal responsibility is to super-
vise the day-to-day operation of the New York Fed’s legal group. 
That is a big job. We thank you. 

And we thank you for being here. We thank you for your testi-
mony today. And without objection, your written statements will be 
made part of the record. 
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If you have not testified before a committee before, you will be 
recognized for a 5-minute summary of your testimony. There are 
lights there that will come on the boxes. The green light means you 
have 5 minutes. The yellow light means, please sum up in 1 
minute, and the red light means, if you haven’t already summed 
up, please try to do that as quickly as possible. Thank you very 
much. 

And we will begin with you, Mr. Stipano. 

STATEMENT OF DANIEL P. STIPANO, DEPUTY CHIEF 
COUNSEL, OFFICE OF THE COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY 

Mr. STIPANO. Chairwoman Kelly, Ranking Member Gutierrez 
and members of the Subcommittee, I appreciate this opportunity to 
discuss the OCC’s supervision of Riggs Bank N.A. and particularly 
our efforts to bring Riggs into compliance with the Bank Secrecy 
Act. The OCC and FinCEN recently assessed a $25 million civil 
money penalty against Riggs for violations of the BSA. The OCC 
also took a separate cease and desist action to supplement the 
Order issued against the bank in July 2003. 

The OCC first identified deficiencies in Riggs procedures several 
years ago. Beginning in the late 1990s, we recognized the need for 
improved processes at Riggs and for improvements in the training 
in, and awareness of, the BSA’s requirements and in the controls 
over their BSA processes. Prior to 9/11, the OCC visited the bank 
at least once a year and sometimes more often to either examine 
or review the bank’s BSA compliance program. 

Over this time frame, OCC examiners consistently found that 
Riggs’ program was either satisfactory or generally adequate, 
meaning it met the minimum requirements of the BSA, but we 
nonetheless continued to find weaknesses and areas of its program 
that needed improvement. We addressed those weaknesses using 
various informal supervisory actions. 

After 9/11, the OCC escalated its supervisory efforts to bring 
Riggs’ compliance program to a level commensurate with the risks 
that were undertaken by the bank. In 2002, the OCC conducted a 
series of anti-terrorist financing reviews at our large or high-risk 
banks, including Riggs. As a result of these reviews and other in-
ternal assessments, plus published reports of suspicious money 
transfers involving the Saudi Embassy accounts, our concerns re-
garding Riggs’ anti-money laundering program were heightened. 
Thus we conducted another examination of Riggs in January 2003. 

The focus of that examination was on Riggs’ embassy banking 
business and, in particular, the Saudi Embassy accounts. The ex-
amination lasted for approximately 5 months and involved agency 
experts in the BSA and anti-money laundering area. It disclosed 
serious BSA compliance program deficiencies that resulted in the 
bank’s failure to identify and report suspicious transactions occur-
ring in the Saudi Embassy accounts. 

The finding from the January 2003 examination formed the basis 
for the July 2003 cease and desist order. 

Throughout this examination, there was regular contact with the 
FBI investigators. We provided the FBI with voluminous amounts 
of documents and information on the suspicious transactions, and 
we hosted a meeting with the FBI to discuss these documents and 
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findings. Throughout this process, we provided the FBI with exper-
tise on both general banking matters and on some of the complex 
financial transactions that were identified. 

The OCC began its next examination of the bank’s BSA compli-
ance in October 2003. The purpose of this examination was to as-
sess compliance with the Order and the USA PATRIOT Act and to 
review accounts related to the Embassy of Equatorial Guinea. The 
examiners found that, as with the Saudi Embassy accounts, the 
bank lacked sufficient policies, procedures, systems and controls to 
identify suspicious transactions concerning the bank’s relationship 
with Equatorial Guinea. The findings from this examination as 
well as from previous examinations formed the basis for the OCC’s 
recent civil money penalty and cease and desist actions. 

In retrospect, as we review our BSA-compliance supervision of 
Riggs during this period, we should have been more aggressive in 
our insistence on remedial steps at an earlier time. We also should 
have done more extensive probing and transaction testing of the 
Embassy accounts. As described more fully in my written testi-
mony, we have reevaluated our BSA supervision processes in light 
of this experience, and we will be implementing changes to improve 
how we conduct supervision in this area. 

While not to be minimized, the Riggs situation must be put in 
broader context. Unlike other financial institutions which have 
only recently become subject to compliance program and suspicious 
activity reporting requirements, banks have been under such re-
quirements for years. Not surprisingly, banks are widely recognized 
as the leaders among the financial services industry in the anti-
money laundering area. The role of the OCC and the other Federal 
banking agencies is not that of criminal investigators, but rather 
to ensure that the institutions we supervise have strong anti-
money laundering programs in place. As a consequence of our su-
pervision, most banks today have strong anti-money laundering 
programs, and many of the largest national banks have programs 
that are among the best in the world. 

In conclusion, the OCC is committed to preventing national 
banks from being used wittingly or unwittingly to engage in money 
laundering, terrorist financing or other illicit activities. We are 
ready to work with Congress, the other financial institutions regu-
latory agencies, law enforcement and the banking industry to con-
tinue to develop and implement a coordinated and comprehensive 
response to the threat posed to the Nation’s financial system by 
money laundering and terrorist financing. 

[The prepared statement of Daniel P. Stipano can be found on 
page 54 in the appendix.] 

Chairwoman KELLY. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Baxter. 

STATEMENT OF THOMAS BAXTER, JR., GENERAL COUNSEL 
AND EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT, FEDERAL RESERVE 
BANK OF NEW YORK, ACCOMPANIED BY KATHERINE 
WHEATLEY, ASSISTANT GENERAL COUNSEL, AND MICHAEL 
LAMBERT, FINANCIAL SERVICES CASH MANAGER 

Mr. BAXTER. Chairwoman Kelly, Representative Gutierrez and 
Members of the subcommittee, my name is Thomas Baxter, and I 
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am the general counsel and executive vice president of the Federal 
Reserve Bank of New York. 

At the New York Fed, I have responsibility for the Legal Depart-
ment, Security and the Court Secretary’s Office. With me today are 
two representatives of the Federal Reserve Board, Katherine 
Wheatley, assistant general counsel, and Michael Lambert, finan-
cial services cash manager. 

Chairwoman KELLY. We welcome their presence. Thank you very 
much, Mr. Baxter. 

Mr. BAXTER. We appreciate your invitation and are privileged to 
appear before you to discuss the Federal Reserve’s operation of the 
extended custodial inventory, or ECI program, and our responses 
to UBS’s misconduct in operating one of our ECI facilities. 

The U.S. dollar is the most desired form of money in the world. 
In many ways, our dollar represents the strength of the American 
economy. The dollar is so desired around the world because it is 
a stable, always-reliable medium of exchange and store of value. 
Today, I will be speaking about the Federal Reserve’s operation of 
the ECI program, and I should start by describing that program. 

In operation since 1996, when the Treasury, Secret Service and 
Federal Reserve collectively decided to launch it, the ECI program 
has been a great success. The program sustains the quality of the 
U.S. dollar banknote, helps to deter counterfeiting and provides an 
efficient and effective mechanism for the distribution of those notes 
in our largest market, the market outside of the United States. We 
estimate that up to two-thirds of our currency, or over $400 billion, 
circulates outside of the United States. 

The ECI program involves the use of financial institutions, main-
ly commercial banks, that are highly active in the international 
currency distribution business as Federal Reserve contractors. 
These institutions agreed to extend the Federal Reserve’s reach 
into major financial centers of other countries and hold inventory 
of our most popular product, that is the Federal Reserve note. They 
do this by holding in custody for us in their vaults U.S. dollar notes 
that we expect to distribute abroad or old and unfit notes that we 
wish to repatriate. The, quote, ‘‘extended custodial inventory,’’ un-
quote, facility, helps to assure the quality of our product and its ef-
ficient distribution. 

With respect to quality, the ECI facility performs two important 
functions. First, it positions us to better monitor and control the 
quality of our product by identifying counterfeit notes. The ECIs 
are well situated to detect such notes, to remove them from circula-
tion, to provide intelligence to law enforcement authorities, both 
here and abroad, and to distribute new authentic notes. They per-
form similar functions with respect to what we at the Federal Re-
serve call unfit notes, which is a cash-processing codeword for worn 
and dirty. 

As for the efficiency of our distribution network, through our ECI 
contract partners, we are positioned in high-volume, wholesale 
banknote markets. Currently, these markets are located in London, 
Frankfurt, Zurich, Hong Kong and Singapore. At the present time, 
we have ECI contracts with American Express Bank, Bank of 
America, HSBC Bank USA, the Royal Bank of Scotland and United 
Overseas Bank. Our ECI contractors bring into the markets they 
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serve new fit notes quickly, and with similar expedition, they repa-
triate unfit or old-design notes to the United States for destruction. 

They have ready a substantial inventory of notes to satisfy the 
periodic spikes in supply and demand encountered in a world full 
of uncertainties. Because these notes are Federal Reserve property, 
the ECI contractors do not have to finance the inventory when it 
is not needed. This leads me to my first point. 

The experience that we have had with UBS does not change the 
fact that the ECI program is a success, nor should it detract from 
the importance of the program to the Federal Reserve, the Treas-
ury, and the Secret Service. I hasten to add that I am in no way 
trying to minimize what UBS did. The breach by UBS of our con-
tract was wrongful, and the concerted acts of deception by UBS 
carried out over a long period of time, violated our laws. 

The Federal Reserve terminated the contract with UBS in Octo-
ber of 2003. And we assessed a $100 million civil money penalty 
against UBS on May 10, thereby remedying the breach and pun-
ishing UBS’s deception. This leads to my second point, which looks 
at how we respond when someone doing our business performs 
badly. 

The prompt corrective action taken to terminate the Federal Re-
serve’s contractual relationship with UBS and to punish deception 
by UBS with a large monetary penalty demonstrates a resolve that 
Federal Reserve operations will be conducted to the highest stand-
ards and in full compliance with U.S. legal requirements. In this 
regard, it is noteworthy that our ECI contracts in essence export 
U.S. legal requirements, including OFAC restrictions, to offshore 
facilities. The U.S. sanctions regime generally cannot be applied 
extra-territorially. 

When the Federal Reserve learned that UBS breached its con-
tractual obligations to abide by the restrictions of the U.S. sanc-
tions program and engaged in U.S. dollar transactions with imper-
missible jurisdictions, we acted swiftly and surely. We terminated 
our contract with UBS and debited UBS’s account with us for the 
entire inventory maintained in the Zurich vault. 

In a day, UBS lost an entire business line that had been profit-
able throughout the 8 years that UBS served as an ECI contractor. 
The forfeiture of profitable business is a financial consequence. 
UBS also suffered a reputational injury. Through the related action 
of our colleagues at the Swiss Federal Banking Commission, UBS 
is forbidden from reentering the wholesale external banknote busi-
ness without the permission of the commission. This leads to my 
third point. 

The Federal Reserve will not tolerate deception. We will not tol-
erate deception from those banking organizations that we super-
vise, and we will not tolerate deception from those with whom we 
contract to execute important Federal programs. The ECI program 
is one such program. To transact business out of the Zurich facility 
with Iran, Cuba, Libya, and Yugoslavia, as UBS did, UBS per-
sonnel needed to act covertly and to hide their activity from the 
Federal Reserve. The people who engaged in such conduct in Swit-
zerland have lost their jobs. The business franchise is no more. In 
the civil money penalty that we announced on May 10, UBS paid 
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a heavy price for the deceit of the banknote personnel which it for-
mally employed. 

Turning for just a moment back to the ECI program, the imposed 
penalty gave our remaining ECI operators 100 million reasons to 
be truthful. And on top of all of that, the Swiss Federal Banking 
Commission issued a formal, public, quote, ‘‘reprimand,’’ unquote to 
the largest bank in Switzerland. The banknote personnel of UBS 
deceived people at the Banking Commission just as they deceived 
us. Our colleagues at the Banking Commission joined with us in 
finding such deception inexcusable and warranting that reprimand. 
This brings me to my fourth and my final point. 

At the Federal Reserve, we are dedicated to continuous improve-
ment, and we know that all internal controls can be bolstered 
through the lessons of experience, including our own unfortunate 
experience in the UBS matter. That experience has shown that our 
primary control for compliance with the country restrictions in the 
contract, namely, truthful monthly reporting of currency trans-
actions by country, was just not sufficient. With the country reports 
that we received from UBS, we did not follow the old audit admoni-
tion, quote, ‘‘trust but verify,’’ unquote. Since February of this year, 
our ECI contracts have a number of new features that enhance the 
control environment and provide for the necessary verification. One 
is the requirement that management of our ECI contractors attest 
yearly on contract compliance and accurate reporting and that an 
independent public accounting firm certify to the Federal Reserve 
that the management attestation is fairly stated. This Sarbanes-
Oxley inspired change shows our commitment to continuous im-
provement. 

Another new feature is a 17-point procedural program that spells 
out the ECI contractor’s responsibilities for OFAC and anti-money 
laundering compliance. This program provides for OFAC risk-as-
sessments, requires the implementation of ECI program internal 
controls, establishes operational responsibility for compliance and 
specifies internal and external audit requirements. Moreover, each 
ECI operators policies and procedures directed at OFAC’s compli-
ance will be reviewed by a team of experts from both the New York 
Feds and OFAC. 

Let me conclude by summarizing my four points. The ECI pro-
gram is important and successful because it fosters the excellent 
quality of U.S. currency, and it has efficient distribution outside 
the United States. When someone performs poorly in the ECI pro-
gram, you can be assured that the Federal Reserve will respond 
with prompt force, full corrective action. If there is deception in ad-
dition to poor performance, as was the case with UBS, the con-
sequences will be severe. Finally, we will strive to continuously im-
prove our internal controls and the ECI program by borrowing the 
best ideas and by learning lessons from our experiences. Thank you 
for your attention. And I look forward to answering any questions 
you may have. 

[The prepared statement of Thomas Baxter Jr. can be found on 
page 36 in the appendix.] 

Chairwoman KELLY. Thank you Mr. Baxter. I am sure there will 
be questions. 
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I am going to turn to you, Mr. Stipano. I have seen news reports 
that indicate that your agency was aware of compliance problems 
at Riggs as far back as 1998, 1997 or 1999 and I see your testi-
mony says late 1990s. When exactly, what month and year, did the 
OCC recognize problems and violations were occurring at Riggs? 

Mr. STIPANO. Well, I can’t give you the month, but I can give you 
the year. As far back as 1997, we cited the bank for deficiencies 
in its Bank Secrecy Act compliance program. The types of defi-
ciencies that were flagged at the time tended to have to do with 
the individual elements of a compliance program, in other words, 
with training, internal controls, testing, et cetera. Those defi-
ciencies were somewhat technical in nature and were not really at 
a level that would normally require use of formal enforcement ac-
tion to correct. 

Chairwoman KELLY. Is there—Mr. Stipano, I am going to ask 
you this again. 

Mr. STIPANO. Okay. 
Chairwoman KELLY. I would like to know a month. If it was 

1997, what month? 
Mr. STIPANO. I don’t have that information at my fingertips. We 

would be happy to provide it to you though. 
Chairwoman KELLY. I would appreciate if you will do that.

[Subsequently Mr. Stipano advised Mrs. Kelly that the month was August of 
1997.]

Mr. STIPANO. We will do that. 
Chairwoman KELLY. I think that is important for us to know. 
Mr. STIPANO. Understood. 
Chairwoman KELLY. The problems you just outlined, training, 

testing, internal controls, why did it take 6 years for the SAR re-
ports, that problem not to come to light? Your agency knew that 
there were violations at Riggs. It took an unusual step in 2003 to 
put a full-time examiner on-site, but it wasn’t until 2004 that you 
took some action by assessing a fine. 

I think you would agree that eradicating terror financing is one 
of the most time-sensitive issues that has ever faced our financial 
regulatory system. I want to know why the agency dawdled before 
taking any real action if you knew about these problems. You knew 
about them 3 years before 9/11. But even after that wake-up call, 
it took another 2 years before you got a full-time examiner on site, 
and the violations were still continuing with your full-time exam-
iner. 

I just—you know, I just—it boggles my mind. I am sure it prob-
ably boggles yours. But I would like to know why the agency daw-
dled in not taking any real action here. 

Mr. STIPANO. I don’t know that I would characterize us as having 
dawdled. 

But I would agree that, with hindsight, there certainly were 
judgments that we made that turned out not to be the correct ones. 
Let me go back a little bit in time because I think it is useful to 
look at our supervision of Riggs, both pre-9/11 and post 9/11. Pre-
9/11, we did many examinations of the bank focusing on the ade-
quacy of their BSA compliance program, which is our charge. The 
bank had a program and was in compliance with the regulation. In 
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other words, the regulation requires that all banks have a program 
in place and that it cover four areas. The bank had that. But it 
didn’t perform on each of those elements as well as it needed to. 
There were deficiencies. The training needed to be better. The con-
trols needed to be beefed up. What we did not know at that time 
were the types of substantive violations of the BSA that were dis-
covered as a result of our examination in 2003. 

I think there are a couple of reasons for that. And I will be very 
up front with you. The first is that we trusted management too 
much to get the problems fixed. In the vast majority of cases where 
you have these types of violations, the examiners bring them to the 
attention of management and the board, and the problems get 
fixed. And that is usually the end of it. That didn’t happen at 
Riggs. There was an effort made to fix the problems, but the effort 
took a long time. It took longer than it should have, and we were 
willing to give management too much slack. 

The other error in judgment that was made during that time 
frame was that we under-estimated the risk in the Embassy ac-
counts. Pre-9/11, embassy accounts were not viewed by the OCC or 
anyone else that I know of as high-risk accounts. The types of 
things that we were focusing on for in-depth examinations were 
foreign private banking, foreign correspondent, accounts, accounts 
with Russian entities, accounts with countries that are on the Fi-
nancial Action Task Force list, but not embassy accounts. As it 
turned out, there was a lot of risk in those embassy accounts, but 
it did not come to light until after 9/11. 

Chairwoman KELLY. I am looking now at an OCC examination. 
It is entitled Bank Secrecy Act, the OCC Examination Coverage of 
Trust and Private Banking Services issued by the Office of Inspec-
tor General, November 29, 2001. In there, there is a chart that lists 
your rate of coverage and testing high-risk transactions for foreign 
correspondent banking at 0 percent. In other words, in November 
of 2001, the IG’s report says you weren’t even looking at this stuff. 
And that’s November of 2001. You still weren’t looking at this. 
With unanimous consent, I am going to insert this into the record. 

[The following information can be found on page 74 in the appen-
dix.] 

Chairwoman KELLY. But that, sir, begs the question about what 
those people were doing between 2001, November, and 2003, when 
you finally put somebody in the bank. I am not asking you a ques-
tion. I am simply making a statement here that there had to be 
some knowledge somewhere, institutionally within the OCC I sus-
pect, that would have brought to bear some more information gath-
ering and better oversight on foreign transactions. 

What kind of an interaction did you have with bureaus like 
FinCEN and the Fed after the OCC became aware of the Riggs 
problems? When did the law enforcement get involved? And I 
would like to know what—it was a result of the investigation into 
the report of the financial link between the Saudi ambassador’s 
wife and the 9/11 hijackers. Was that what triggered this? What 
triggered this? 

Mr. STIPANO. Maybe it would be useful for me to walk you 
through the chronology, post 9/11. You are absolutely correct; 9/11 
turned the world on its head, including our world in the regulatory 
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agencies. Our immediate response in the aftermath of 9/11 was to 
work with law enforcement to identify where the accounts of the 
9/11 hijackers were, as well as where the accounts of other individ-
uals and entities that were linked with the hijackers were. 

A process was put into place 5 weeks after 9/11 whereby the FBI 
could provide us with the names of suspected terrorists and people 
who were linked to terrorism, and we would blast it out by e-mail 
to every one of our financial institutions, who would then be obli-
gated to report back and identify the account. So that was some-
thing we did immediately after 9/11. 

Another major initiative at that point was to implement the PA-
TRIOT Act, which was passed a few weeks after 9/11. It put some 
requirements in place very quickly. But very little of that statute 
was self-effectuating. It required that regulations be written. So we 
worked on various work teams with the Treasury Department and 
the other Federal financial institutions regulators to write regs to 
implement the PATRIOT Act. 

Another step that had to be taken was to write new exam proce-
dures. Pre-9/11, our focus in this area was on money laundering. 
Post-9/11, now we are looking at something relatively new, ter-
rorist financing. So we needed new exam procedures. These were 
all things that were done in the immediate month after 9/11. 

In the summer of 2002, we embarked on a series of anti-terrorist 
financing reviews at most of our large banks and our other high-
risk banks, including Riggs. The purpose of those reviews was to, 
determine the extent of compliance with the PATRIOT Act require-
ments that were in place as of that time, and to see what the 
banks were doing to deter and prevent terrorist financing. And to 
the extent that we discerned weaknesses, we would then follow up 
with a more full-scope exam. 

Riggs was, as I said, part of that group that was examined with 
these anti-terrorist-finance exams. And it disclosed weaknesses. So 
that was part of our impetus for doing the January of 2003 exam. 

Now, in the meantime, that fall, there were published accounts 
of Riggs accounts related to the Saudi Embassy that may have 
been used to funnel information to people associated with the hi-
jackers. Obviously, became aware of that and that caused us to 
focus with particularity on the Saudi Embassy accounts. Up to that 
point, other than the normal types of supervisory interactions that 
we would have with the Fed on any bank that has a holding com-
pany, there was not extensive contact with other agencies. There 
was not with FinCEN, and to my knowledge, there was not with 
the FBI. 

Once that examination began, that all changed. The exam we did 
in January of 2003 involved some of our best agency experts. It 
went on for 5 months. It was an intensive drill-down type of look 
at the Saudi accounts, and it discovered all kinds of problems, 
mainly a lack of sufficient know-your-customer documentation and 
a failure to file suspicious activity reports in noncompliance with 
the BSA. 

This information was provided to the FBI. We had many meet-
ings with the FBI. I shared a lot of information with them, and at 
the conclusion of the examination, we made a referral to FinCEN 
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for the assessment of civil money penalties under the Bank Secrecy 
Act. 

Chairwoman KELLY. Okay. I think that we can talk about that 
further because it brings questions in my mind about when you say 
that there was no contact between your agency, FinCEN, FBI and 
the Treasury prior to this. It just—I hope that that has changed. 

Mr. STIPANO. But at that point, there really wouldn’t have been 
a reason to. I mean, we would normally make a referral to FinCEN 
under guidelines that FinCEN and the banking agencies agreed to 
many years ago. Prior to that January 2003 exam, systemic BSA 
violations had not been discovered, so there would not have been 
a basis for a referral to FinCEN. And we were unaware of any 
criminal violations that would have necessitated a contact with the 
FBI. 

Chairwoman KELLY. Well, in 1997, there were some areas of con-
cern. And it didn’t improve, and it continued to not improve. I 
think we should—I think we should maybe get into another dia-
logue about this, and I will have some further follow-up questions 
on it as I think. 

But the report that was—a report that was issued by the Treas-
ury Inspector General found that you really lacked, as I pointed 
out, sufficient testing of the high risk transactions that were com-
monly associated with money laundering or lacked review and eval-
uation of critical BSA reports that banks are required to file. Now, 
that is—I am quoting from the inspector general’s report that I put 
into the record. Specifically, examiners did not test wire transfers, 
transactions with foreign correspondent banks, currency trans-
action reports or suspicious activity reports. In fact, when they 
looked at that, you had a 0 percent score. 

The report concluded that the OCC should ensure that examiners 
complete transactional testing of high-risk BSA areas, and this was 
November 2001. And it notes that the OCC management concurred 
with that recommendation. So the management, the OCC knew in 
2001 that there were shortcomings there. And, you know, if you—
the OCC scored 0 percent in high-risk areas. You wonder then, 
there are some other things on that chart. You wonder about some 
of these other areas. And if you thought you were performing at a 
certain standard, you think that you maybe now might be over-
stating your ability to handle the issues? I was adding up this—
your testimony, the number of people who worked for the OCC. 
You have taken on a lot. And I am wondering if you are overstating 
your ability to handle the issues. 

In the Riggs case, that bank is located just a couple miles from 
its own regulator, the OCC, in a high-threat area with the largest 
embassy banking clientele. You begin to wonder how many warn-
ing signs it takes, how many IG reports it takes. And you begin to 
wonder that—how can the American people have any confidence to 
handle this financial oversight? You know, banking regulators have 
had every warning and every opportunity, and I am not so sure we 
can win any longer. 

On a scale of 1 to 10, how would you rate banking regulators’ 
ability to oversee the BSA compliance right now? 

Mr. STIPANO. 9. This is not a new area for us, Chairwoman Kelly. 
This is something that we have been doing for decades. And I am 
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not saying that we are perfect and that—I am not saying that the 
supervision that we did in Riggs was perfect. But our job is to en-
sure that banks have strong anti-money laundering programs, and 
banks have been under that requirement for 17 years. 

The OCC has been very aggressive and vigorous in this area. For 
example, since 1998, we have taken 78 formal enforcement actions 
against banks and their institution-affiliated parties that were 
based in whole or in part on violations of the Bank Secrecy Act. 
Some of those cases are among the most significant money-laun-
dering cases that the United States Government has ever brought, 
and the OCC played a key role in those cases. 

As a consequence of our vigilance in this area, most banks have 
excellent BSA compliance programs, and some of the largest na-
tional banks have programs that are among the best in the world. 
They are the model that nonbanking financial institutions are try-
ing to achieve. 

And, frankly, I think the real area of concern and one of the best 
things that the PATRIOT Act did was it extended the types of re-
quirements that banks are under, like the compliance program re-
quirement and the SAR filing requirement, to a whole host of in-
dustries that previously had not been subject to those require-
ments: money transmitters, pawn brokers, broker-dealers, et 
cetera. And the task now is to get those industries up to the level 
where the banks are. 

Chairwoman KELLY. Finally, I look inside here, and you say you 
have nearly 17,000 examiners in the field. It seems to me that 
what happened with Riggs may not be an isolated case. I think 
that there may be difficulty in communications with other agencies. 
I think that maybe it might be time, for the sake of the American 
people’s trust in our financial system, to let the agency egos be put 
aside and start recommitting to working together so that you can 
share information. 

I am very concerned that information has not and may still not 
be shared between agencies. The problem is, one, when a regulator 
goes in and begins to look at the things they are charged to look 
at, they get very involved in the paper work, the appropriate forms 
filled out, the appropriate forms filed and the appropriate filing 
cabinets. It does us no good, in terms of bank regulation and en-
forcement, to have everything go into a filing cabinet and not be 
enforced. And I am very concerned that we maybe think about not 
only civil but criminal enforcement and possibly think about ensur-
ing that compliance is assisted by a criminal enforcement program 
within the Treasury. 

Do you think it would have made a difference last year, if 
Riggs—when Riggs was kind of shamelessly flaunting all your reg-
ulations in your face—-if someone had been able to pick up in 
Treasury, at that moment, and had criminal enforcement powers 
for the BSA? I mean, right now, the IRS is the only one that has 
that power. Wouldn’t it be helpful that maybe we have criminal en-
forcement capability with people who are familiar with the controls 
and the systems of the financial institutions to put it all together? 

When your reports come in and say, wait a minute, this is a red 
flag, something needs to happen. What do you think about that? 
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Mr. STIPANO. I think it would be very, very difficult for another 
agency or group of agencies to duplicate or improve on the job that 
the banking agencies do when it comes to assessing the adequacy 
of a BSA compliance program for a couple of reasons. One is that 
we have at our disposal thousands of bank examiners who are 
skilled experts at doing this, and that would not be true with an-
other agency. And the type of work that is involved, assessing con-
trols, assessing training, testing, is within the particularized skill 
sets of most bank examiners. So handing that function to another 
agency, in my view, would be a step backward and would not im-
prove compliance in the anti-money laundering area. 

That said, I agree with you that there is room for improvement 
when it comes to coordination among Government agencies and in-
formation-sharing. One area where I think that the Government is 
lacking is that information-sharing often is a one-way street from 
the banks and from the banking agencies to criminal law enforce-
ment. There has been improvement since the PATRIOT Act. The 
process that I described to you previously, of sending out the con-
trol list, has now been codified under Section 314 of the PATRIOT 
Act. That is a significant development that has made it much easi-
er for law enforcement to target accounts of potential terrorists. 
But that is relatively new. 

What I think would help the banking agencies probably more 
than anything would be for the Treasury Department and FinCEN 
in particular to better utilize the data that they have to provide us 
with analytical reports that would allow us to be better at identi-
fying the risks and concentrating our resources on the high-risk 
banks and the areas within the banks that pose the greatest degree 
of risk. That is something that I understand is a very high priority 
with FinCEN presently and something that they hope to accom-
plish. 

Chairwoman KELLY. Well, right now, FinCEN doesn’t have the 
ability to enforce anything. They are collecting. And they are col-
lecting information. Streamlining and centralizing. 

I heard you talk about streamlining, but I think also maybe we 
need to think about centralizing information so that it can be ap-
propriately examined with one oversight and be responded to, so 
we don’t have another instance where it has taken since 1997 be-
fore people throw up their hands and said, ‘‘Oh my goodness, there 
is something happening here.’’ that is—streamlining and central-
izing might be good. It is not necessarily always one of the things 
that we do with the Federal Government, but in this instance, it 
might be a good thing. So maybe we can talk about that also. 

Mr. STIPANO. I just want to be clear on this point though because 
our view is that, while errors in judgment were made on Riggs, 
Riggs was an anomaly and the system as a whole presently func-
tions very well. It can be improved, and we hope to improve it. And 
the way to improve it is through better coordination among agen-
cies and increased information-sharing. The solution, in our view, 
is not to junk the present system and replace it with something 
else, because I don’t believe that you will replace it with a system 
that is better than the one you have right now. 

Chairwoman KELLY. Well, Mr. Stipano, I am not interested in 
junking the present system, but I am interested in making sure 
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that we don’t walk out of here this afternoon and find that, on the 
front pages of the newspapers tomorrow morning, there is another 
Riggs situation. 

I think it is very important that we look at how the examinations 
are being done, how information is being collected, how it can be 
better collected in a place so that it can be reacted to by the people 
who have the enforcement capability. And if there is not an appro-
priate enforcement capability at the agency in charge, which in this 
case is the Treasury, then the Treasury probably should have that 
enforcement capability. And it may be something that we want to 
think about. 

It is just—I am just throwing this out here, because I think it 
is clear there was a break down in the system. And when that hap-
pens, we need—it is right and appropriate for us to take a look at 
how to better that system so that doesn’t happen again. 

Mr. Baxter, I would like to ask you a couple of questions. There 
are indications that the Fed saw hints of OFAC related problems 
at UBS early in the ECI program and had some conversations with 
the bank. Please tell us if those concerns were ever communicated 
to OFAC. Also, please tell us why there was not much more strin-
gent attention to the problem if there was even a hint of OFAC-
related problems. 

Mr. BAXTER. Chairwoman Kelly, first, with respect to whether we 
had an early warning of a problem at UBS involving OFAC, the an-
swer is no. 

In 1998, following the merger between UBS and Swiss Bank Cor-
poration, Federal Reserve officers felt it was appropriate to remind 
the UBS management that came in at the time of the responsibil-
ities for OFAC compliance under the contract. But that was trig-
gered not by concern that there was a compliance failure. It was 
a concern about management change that attended the merger of 
Swiss Bank Corp and UBS. 

With respect to notification to the office of foreign assets control, 
we first learned of an OFAC problem on June 25 of 2003 when an 
officer who was visiting the Zurich facility learned that there had 
been transactions of cash with Iran, which of course was not per-
mitted under the contract in early July. All of that information was 
communicated to our colleagues at OFAC, and I should emphasize 
that we communicated the information that we had at the time, in-
formation that was not correct in several different respects, but the 
information was timely communicated by the Federal Reserve to 
OFAC as soon as we learned that we had a problem. 

Chairwoman KELLY. Did the Fed send correspondence after the 
UBS merger to warn them of interaction with OFAC-listed coun-
tries? 

Mr. BAXTER. I wouldn’t characterize it as a warning. I would 
characterize it as a reminder, and the concern was specifically gen-
erated by the fact that anytime there is a merger, particularly a 
merger of the dimension of the UBS-Swiss Bancorp that with man-
agement change come new people, and the new people might not 
be mindful of the special contractual requirements that we ex-
ported through our contract to Switzerland. And in Switzerland 
there were no prohibitions on transactions by Swiss banks with 
Cuba, with Iran; there were restrictions with Libya and Yugo-
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slavia. So it was appropriate for us to remind periodically not only 
UBS, but other ECI operators that there were special restrictions 
exported from the United States by contract. 

Chairwoman KELLY. I just turned to Mr. Gutierrez, because ear-
lier in his opening statement he talked about whether or not the 
ECI should be with American-owned banks only. 

Why wouldn’t some aggressive steps, having been taken in 1996, 
make certain that ECIs around the world were operated by U.S. 
banks? Why wouldn’t they, by definition, have to observe the OFAC 
sanctions? Is there some reason why that didn’t happen? 

Mr. BAXTER. First, with respect to the point about U.S. institu-
tions—and it is a very good point because, as U.S. persons, 
branches abroad of U.S. banking organizations are subject to OFAC 
requirements, so they would not need to be reminded or they would 
not need to be required in a contract. But there are also specific 
reasons why the Federal Reserve looks to foreign institutions in 
certain locations. And let me give you a case in point, and the case 
in point happens to be UBS. 

At the time we started our ECI program, we were particularly 
concerned about replacing a $100 note with a new note, and one 
of the places that the old $100 note was very, very popular was in 
the former Soviet Union. At that point in time, there was an Amer-
ican bank called Republic National Bank that was serving the 
former Soviet Union. That American bank decided that it was no 
longer interested in the Russian business. And so we were in the 
position of wanting to reach into Russia to deal with the replace-
ment of the $100 note, and we needed to find an ECI contractor 
who could do that. 

UBS was the contractor who stepped forward. So in that par-
ticular case, we looked to a foreign institution to fill in for a U.S. 
institution that no longer exists, but at the time it was with-
drawing voluntarily from that particular business, business that 
the Federal Reserve, the Treasury, and the Secret Service and the 
American ambassador at the time felt was very important to pay 
attention to with respect to the replacement of that $100 note. 

So there are reasons that we look to particular foreign institu-
tions to extend our reach into certain jurisdictions, like Zurich back 
in 1996, like Singapore with respect to United Overseas Bank; and 
those are reasons to look to foreign institutions to service us. And 
what we do with the foreign institutions is, we basically apply 
through the contract the OFAC restrictions. 

Chairwoman KELLY. Thank you. 
Mr. Gutierrez. 
Mr. GUTIERREZ. Thank you very much. Welcome to you all and 

thank you for your testimony. I want to go back to Mr. Stipano. 
The chairwoman and you, through her questions, spoke a little 

bit about the Riggs situation in 1998 and 1999. Now, I will put 
words in your mouth, so you can correct anything that you said, 
that one of the reasons was that your auditors believed what was 
being said by the answers that were given by Riggs employees back 
to your regulators and auditors; is that what you said? 

Mr. STIPANO. I don’t know if I would characterize it exactly that 
way. 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 11:07 Oct 05, 2004 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00023 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 G:\DOCS\95062.TXT FIN1 PsN: MICAH



18

Mr. GUTIERREZ. Why don’t you recharacterize it, because I want 
to know exactly what happened. 

Chairwoman Kelly said, well, what happened, you were there for 
1 year, 2 years, 3 years; and you said, well, one of the reasons 
was—I understood that they lied to you. And you kind of phrased 
it a little nicer and said, they didn’t quite—we kind of believed 
them. 

Mr. STIPANO. I wouldn’t say that they lied to us, but I think that 
what was going on in that pre-9/11 period was that our examiners 
were finding deficiencies with the bank’s BSA compliance program 
at every exam. They weren’t the kinds of deficiencies that were 
flagged in the 2003 exam where we looked in depth at the Saudi 
Embassy accounts, but there were problems, and we brought these 
problems to the attention of bank management and the board. 
They were discussed during the exams. They were written up in 
the exam reports, and we secured what we believed was a commit-
ment from bank management to fix them. 

What would happen is really what I would term more accurately 
as ‘‘foot dragging.’’ The changes that we wanted to have made were 
made, but they were made slowly. There was not a real responsive-
ness. And looking back at this with hindsight, I think that——

Mr. GUTIERREZ. You trusted them. 
Mr. STIPANO. We trusted them. And in hindsight, we shouldn’t 

have done it. 
Mr. GUTIERREZ. I guess we finally found a word to describe why 

it might have taken the OCC as long, because you trusted them. 
But it seemed to me that an organization such as yours, which is 
safety and soundness and is the regulator, there shouldn’t be issues 
of trust. I mean, you know, was it trust but verify? And I don’t 
think you were verifying, because similar things popped up later 
on. 

It should have been caught earlier. And just so that we don’t 
think it is the chairwoman and I who have decided, because they 
sent you down here—they usually send one of the counsels down 
here. Mr. Hawke is good at doing that, but he acknowledged, and 
these are his words in the New York Times, he says ‘‘We should 
have gotten tougher earlier, and I don’t make any excuses for it. 
It’s a fair criticism of our supervision of Riggs that we let things 
go on too long.’’

So when you describe a situation, which is a 9, in which Mr. 
Hawke, who I would characterize as a very self-assured person—
I wouldn’t say arrogant, but self-assured person, doesn’t take much 
from anybody, right, tough—says, we took too long and which his 
deputy counsel, yourself, said, we trusted them too much, I think 
you can start wondering. 

I mean, if the FBI came and said, yeah, we talked to the terror-
ists, but we trusted them and so the buildings came down, I think 
people might think it wasn’t a 9-out-of-ten system that was work-
ing there. I mean, just understand that from our point of view 
that—just we trusted them, they took too long, there was foot drag-
ging. You are the boss. I mean, when a regulator sends down bank 
examiners, I want them to shake up that bank. I want them to go 
all the way up the chain of command and say, we have a problem 
and we have to clean it up or—I think you know what the problem 
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is, Mr. Stipano, it is always the ‘‘or.’’ Maybe they take the risk of 
getting caught and the fines and the penalties, which was one of 
my earlier questions. 

We have to think of new fines and new penalties. I mean, this 
is like risk: What is my risk as a financial institution if I foot drag? 
What is the most that the OCC—maybe we need tougher penalties, 
and we have been doing some of that. 

So it just seems to me that to say we trusted them, especially 
in this new age after we passed the PATRIOT Act, you can’t trust 
anybody anymore. We can’t trust the Riggs. We can’t trust UBS. 

I am sure the folks at the Federal Reserve Bank trusted them. 
They said, what a great company, they are really going to come on 
and do this job. And we can’t do that. We need to monitor them, 
don’t you think? 

So 9 out of ten, I don’t think in this particular case to say that 
this is just one. Which are the other cases in which you are trust-
ing people today that tomorrow we are going to find out that that 
trust was ill conceived? 

Mr. STIPANO. First of all, I always agree with Mr. Hawke. So I’d 
like to get that on the record. 

Mr. GUTIERREZ. I don’t, and in that, we don’t share a common 
opinion. 

Mr. STIPANO. Secondly, while I would characterize our overall ef-
forts in this area as a 9, I certainly would not characterize our ef-
forts with respect to Riggs as a 9. We made errors in judgment, 
and I think they are obvious and we have discussed them. But I 
don’t think that Riggs is emblematic of our supervision broadly in 
any area and certainly not in the BSA area. 

Mr. GUTIERREZ. Let me ask you a question. Do you still trust 
people? Do you still send your bank auditors out and say, we trust 
them, and walk away? 

Mr. STIPANO. I believe you have to trust but verify. 
Mr. GUTIERREZ. Okay. Well, I would like to know what kind of 

things you are doing differently, given that Riggs started in 1997, 
1998, 1999, and finally, voila, this year we got a fine. So that is 
a long time, as we sit here, to watch an institution such as yours, 
that wants to expand. 

Now you are sending out preemption notices to the States saying, 
not only do we want to do all the great things we did while Riggs 
was doing all of these nefarious things, we want to expand our au-
thority; but we don’t want to actually charge any more fees to our 
customers, the banks, in order to hire more employees in order to 
expand that authority. 

So I see an institution that walks up here and says, we are doing 
everything fine, we are doing everything so great—this is Mr. 
Hawke, of course, not yourself—doing everything so great and now 
we want to preempt attorneys general and bank regulators and 
other people at the State level from issues and consumer com-
plaints, that you want to now preempt stateside. 

So I think you get my worry. 
Let me just say that I read your testimony, and it was like on 

page 19 on the top that says ‘‘The examiners found that, as with 
the Saudi Embassy accounts, the bank lacked sufficient policies, 
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procedures and controls to identify suspicious transactions con-
cerning the bank’s relationship.’’

You found out about those irregularities at the Equatorial Bank, 
or did the Riggs people tell you about them or the FBI tell you 
about them? Because as I read that, it kind of sounds like, voila, 
our examiners found out about it. Did your examiners find out 
about it as I was led to believe when I first read that paragraph 
or did others bring it to your attention? 

Mr. STIPANO. Let me give you an answer to that question. First 
of all, I don’t think the sentence says that we found problems in 
the Equatorial Guinea accounts. 

Mr. GUTIERREZ. It says ‘‘The examiners found that, as with the 
Saudi Embassy accounts, the bank lacked sufficient policies, proce-
dures and controls,’’ ‘‘the examiners found.’’

Mr. STIPANO. Right. 
Mr. GUTIERREZ. Did the FBI or Riggs find it? 
Mr. STIPANO. No. The examiners found that, just like with the 

Saudi accounts, the bank did not have policies and procedures with 
respect to Equatorial Guinea. What happened with Equatorial 
Guinea was that this was actually something that was going to be 
looked at during the January 2003 examination. There were pub-
lished accounts of problems——

Mr. GUTIERREZ. I just read it and I just want to see. So if you 
can only find something once between the OCC, the FBI—what 
agency, who brought it to public attention first? Did the bank ex-
aminers show up and say, voila, we found this or did Riggs say it? 

Mr. STIPANO. The examiners did not find the problems at Equa-
torial Guinea. 

Mr. GUTIERREZ. That’s what I am trying to say. So then, in other 
words, when I read your testimony and when I first read it, I said, 
hey, look, the examiners did a great job. They found this. 

Actually, they didn’t find it. 
Mr. STIPANO. Congressman, with all due respect, I don’t believe 

that is what that sentence says. The sentence says that they didn’t 
find adequate policies and procedures with respect to those ac-
counts, just as they didn’t find adequate policies and——

Mr. GUTIERREZ. But really Riggs is the one that brought this to 
the attention of the OCC about the lack of procedures? 

Mr. STIPANO. Not exactly. 
Mr. GUTIERREZ. Fine. It is all right. What is, is. It will come up 

again——
Mr. STIPANO. Can I just finish the answer? 
At the conclusion of the 2003 examination, we told the bank that 

the next time we are in there, this was going to be an area that 
we were going to look at. So the bank was on notice that this was 
priority and, frankly, that was one of the problems. And the reason 
for such a big sum of money penalty was that despite having been 
put on notice, they still did not clean up those accounts. 

Mr. GUTIERREZ. All right. Let me just say that when your boss, 
Mr. Hawke, says nonsense about what banks are going to do, and 
I hear you give yourself a 9 out of 10, and I think that I with my 
staff kind of set the tone. So if I am out there saying that Congress, 
even though there has been a vote of the Banking Committee say-
ing basically, the OCC is wrong, this committee has voted—and we 
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are kind of elected, the last time I checked. At least with everybody 
else there was no dispute in their election by the people. 

When he says, nonsense, and this committee says to Mr. Hawke, 
let’s sit down, which we have done on a number of occasions, and 
let’s sit down with bank regulators and let’s sit down with attor-
neys general and let’s sit down with this committee and let’s try 
to resolve our differences after this committee has taken a vote—
not the Congress, but this committee has taken a vote—saying we 
think you have exceeded your authority and he says, no, nonsense, 
everything is fine, I guess that can, I believe, create a sense of ar-
rogance within the institution when the boss basically says to Con-
gress, after it has taken a vote in the committee, and uses those 
kinds of words when we believe we have a concern—and not only 
we, but a lot of other people think that there is concern. 

Let me just ask you that when consumers now call you folks up, 
have a consumer complaint, am I right that those phones only op-
erate Monday through Thursday from 9:00 to 4:00? 

Mr. STIPANO. Congressman Gutierrez, I have to confess here. I 
am not the expert on our Customer Assistance Group. 

Mr. GUTIERREZ. We called on a Friday, and it said it was closed. 
So you won’t dispute that? 

Mr. STIPANO. I don’t know whether it is or not. 
Mr. GUTIERREZ. Let me just tell you, we tried it, and it said 9:00 

to 4:00 Monday through Thursday. 
I was a former city council member back in Chicago, and I loved 

that job a lot, and one of the things that kept us very close was 
that if your cable didn’t come on because the city council would au-
thorize who got the cable license, people would call me up and say, 
I called the cable company and they won’t fix it; and if I told them 
that I was allowing the cable company, which I had voted, as the 
city council, to only open up their offices from Monday through 
Thursday from 9:00 to 4:00, I don’t know how long I would have 
stayed in the city council. 

I think if people call up the gas company in Chicago or Common-
wealth Edison that has the franchise to serve electricity, and they 
were only going to open from 9:00 to 4:00, as a matter of fact, if 
I decided that my city council office or my congressional office to-
morrow was only going to operate from 9:00 to 4:00 Monday 
through Thursday, I think you would agree with me that I would 
have a problem in doing that. 

And I think that you should understand that you have a problem 
and that when people complain to us that their complaint is well 
grounded, that government should work Monday through Friday 
9:00 to 4:00—maybe that is not an 8-hour day—and that if you 
need more help, since you want to expand your authority and pre-
empt the States, that maybe you should say, Congress, we don’t 
agree with you, but we are going to open Monday through Friday. 

Does it sound legitimate to you as the deputy counsel that you 
should operate Monday through Friday? 

Mr. STIPANO. I do not deal with the Customer Assistance Group. 
I am open Monday through Friday, and I don’t leave at 4:00. And 
I get calls from people all the time. In fact, usually if there is a 
problem in the BSA area, the call ultimately comes to me. I am not 
suggesting that I want to function as a shadow Customer Assist-
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ance Group, but there are other people in the agency that can take 
calls——

Mr. GUTIERREZ. But the rest of the agency functions Monday 
through Friday, right? 

Mr. STIPANO. The agency functions Monday through Friday. 
Mr. GUTIERREZ. I suggest that all parts of the agency should 

function Monday through Friday, and I think we can probably give 
a lot of different examples about what would be wrong with not 
functioning Monday through Friday. It seems to me that that is the 
work week and that the financial institutions are open and people 
have problems; and it is wrong for agencies such as yours to want 
to preempt States and then say, we are only going to open our of-
fices from Monday through Thursday from 9:00 to 4:00. It should 
be a better operation so that the public, which I have a concern 
about, is well served so that we are not getting messages that say 
we don’t have to deal with you, Attorney General, the OCC says 
that has been preempted; let’s call their offices, only to find your 
offices aren’t open. 

Because you want to know something. My State bank regulators 
in Illinois are open Monday through Friday. The attorney general 
of the State of Illinois is open Monday through Friday. And across 
this country I have yet to find a State bank regulator or attorney 
general, which your agency wishes to preempt, that is not open 
Monday through Friday. So I would expect that if you want to take 
over the responsibilities of those State agencies that at least you 
afford the public the same customer service that is currently being 
afforded them by attorneys general and State bank examiners, that 
we don’t reduce the quality of service to the American people which 
you and I have made a vocation to carry out. I guess that is our 
point. 

I have other questions, and we will submit them for the record. 
Thank you very much, Madam Chairman. 

Chairwoman KELLY. Okay. Thank you. 
Mrs. Maloney. 
Mrs. MALONEY. Thank you, Madam Chair, for your hard work on 

this, and Ranking Member Gutierrez. 
Welcome, Chief Counsel Stipano and General Counsel Baxter. I 

request that my opening statement be put in the record. I really 
would like to ask Mr. Stipano what aspects of the PATRIOT Act 
could help avert a repeat of the Riggs problem. 

Mr. STIPANO. I think that there are provisions in the PATRIOT 
Act that are helpful and will be helpful going forward. But I think 
that the problems——

Mrs. MALONEY. Specifically, which ones would be helpful going 
forward? 

Mr. STIPANO. I think that, first of all, section 312, which is the 
provision that requires due diligence and enhanced due diligence 
procedures for foreign private banking and correspondent accounts, 
that would be something that would be helpful because even 
though the Saudi Embassy accounts were not technically private 
banking accounts, in some ways they were operated like they were 
private banking accounts. 

There is an interim final rule in place implementing section 312. 
My understanding is that the Treasury Department will soon be 
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issuing a final regulation which will codify this requirement, and 
I think——

Mrs. MALONEY. Why is it taking so long? We passed the PA-
TRIOT Act and the anti-money laundering provisions almost 3 
years ago. And we still haven’t put the rule in place? I mean this 
is really outrageous. 

Mr. STIPANO. We have all the other ones in place. I am not a 
spokesman for the Treasury Department, though. The Treasury 
Department has the pen on this particular regulation, and it is the 
Treasury Department that has to issue the rule. So maybe this is 
a question for your hearing next week. I don’t really know the an-
swer to that. 

Mrs. MALONEY. Well, then when you were looking at Riggs, 
under what standard did you examine Riggs regarding the due dili-
gence and the opening of accounts with the diplomatic community? 
Were you using the standard before 312 or the intent of 312, sec-
tion 312? 

Mr. STIPANO. We have a requirement that all banks have a com-
pliance program, and among the things that are required as part 
of a compliance program are satisfactory internal controls. That 
would include due diligence procedures for all accounts and en-
hanced due diligence procedures for high-risk accounts. 

The embassy accounts—at least the Saudi Embassy account is a 
high-risk account; and what the bank should have done was, first 
of all, they should have had better systems in place so that they 
knew the number of accounts that they had. Secondly, they needed 
to have better information on how those accounts would be used, 
what the sources of funds would be, where the funds would go. 

Mrs. MALONEY. But when you knew about this in 1998 and 
1999—it was well known to the OCC that they were not in compli-
ance with the Bank Secrecy Act at Riggs—did you go to them and 
suggest that they have standards and procedures and due dili-
gence, and then go back and just make sure they got the job done? 
I mean, this is serious stuff right now. 

Every time I pick up the paper, New York, where I live, is Code 
Red, at least Code Orange. They are announcing terrorist attacks 
any day now, and we all know you can’t attack without money. So 
if you crack down on the shipment of money, we can crack down 
on the ability of terrorists to act. 

I mean, this is extremely serious and not to put the regs in place 
or even to have followed them or to have gone back—you talk about 
all the people you have in the field. What about who you have in 
Washington? You don’t even have to leave the office. You are right 
here in Washington with Riggs. You can walk across the street and 
see them, practically. 

And we knew, since 1998, they had problems with these high-
risk accounts, and yet we didn’t come in and crack down on it 
more. I mean, I find it quite frankly scandalous. 

Mr. STIPANO. I couldn’t agree with you more as to the serious-
ness of this matter, but what we knew in 1998 was very different 
from what we knew in 2003; and in 1998 what our examinations 
revealed were deficiencies in the compliance program, not whole-
sale violations of the Bank Secrecy Act. It was a much less grave 
type of violation. 
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They were brought to the attention of management. They were 
written up in the exam report. Commitments to fix the problems 
were obtained. But as I testified earlier, bank management did not 
follow through on these changes as quickly as they needed to, and 
hence, there were repeat violations. 

There is no question, looking back at it with hindsight, we should 
have been more forceful with that bank at that point and not wait-
ed until 2003 to take a formal enforcement action. 

Mrs. MALONEY. What does your enforcement action mean? Will 
they be fined? What is going to happen? 

Mr. STIPANO. There actually are three actions that the OCC has 
taken. The first one was in July of last year, and that was a cease 
and desist order. It is a public enforcement document. It is about 
20 pages long. It requires the bank basically to take steps to im-
prove its anti-money laundering program. 

That cease and desist order was supplemented by a second cease 
and desist order that was issued a few weeks ago and——

Mrs. MALONEY. What I don’t understand is, why didn’t you issue 
a cease and desist order the minute that the FBI alerted you to the 
problems at Riggs? It almost makes it sound as if the OCC doesn’t 
take the Banking Secrecy Act issue seriously. 

Is it a priority at the OCC, the BSA? 
Mr. STIPANO. It absolutely is a priority. We were not alerted by 

the FBI. We found escalating problems with the bank’s program 
through our exam process and because of published reports about 
connections between the Saudi accounts and the hijackers. That 
triggered this very extensive examination that we did last year 
which formed the basis for our subsequent enforcement actions. 

Mrs. MALONEY. But you say that the BSA issues are a high pri-
ority of the OCC, but I am told that they are not even part of the 
National Bank Examiners Handbook, that most of the regulations 
that were issued in 2002 aren’t even part of the examiners hand-
book. Now is that true——

Mr. STIPANO. No, that is not true. The——
Mrs. MALONEY.—that it is not fully updated? That the handbook 

is not fully updated? 
Mr. STIPANO. We are in the process of updating it, and there 

should be a revised version out shortly, but——
Mrs. MALONEY. Why didn’t you update it the minute that we 

passed the PATRIOT Act? This is serious business. 
I can’t tell you how quickly New York reacted in a thousand 

ways. We totally rebuilt the command center that was destroyed, 
within 19 hours, completely rebuilt it, and I can’t believe you can’t 
get the handbook updated with the information that we passed to 
combat money laundering and terrorist dollars flowing through our 
country. I mean, really it is beyond—it is a disgrace, I think, an 
absolute disgrace. 

Mr. STIPANO. The PATRIOT Act required us to make lots of 
changes in our examination procedures and to write regulations, 
and that took time. We could have come out with a revised hand-
book earlier, but if the procedures weren’t done and the regulations 
weren’t written, it probably would not have been of great value to 
the examiners. 
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Mrs. MALONEY. It would not have been. Well, what more should 
we be doing to make sure that the type of actions at Riggs don’t 
happen again? 

Mr. STIPANO. I think there are a number of steps that the OCC 
is prepared to take. 

Mrs. MALONEY. Such as? 
Mr. STIPANO. Comptroller Hawke has directed our Quality Man-

agement Division to do a stem-to-stern review of the Riggs matter 
to find out what happened and to see what lessons we can learn 
from it. But even before that review is done, there are several steps 
that we can take right now, and we are taking them. 

Mrs. MALONEY. When is your report on lessons learned from 
Riggs going to be due? In another 3 years? 

Mr. STIPANO. No, it will not be. It will be a matter of months. 
In fact, the review has already begun. 

Mrs. MALONEY. I would respectfully request that when it is done, 
it would be handed in to the chairwoman so she can give it to all 
of us, so we can all read it. 

Chairwoman KELLY. Mr. Stipano, I would concur with that. We 
would like that report delivered as soon as possible. 

Mr. STIPANO. As soon as it is completed, we will deliver it. 
Chairwoman KELLY. I thought you said it was completed, sir. 
Mr. STIPANO. No, no. I said the review has begun. 
Chairwoman KELLY. The review has been done? 
Mr. STIPANO. The review has begun. 
Chairwoman KELLY. Has begun. And I am sorry, if the gentle-

woman would yield, her question was how long do you expect that 
to take? 

Mr. STIPANO. I don’t know exactly how long it will take. My 
guess is it will probably be several months. 

Chairwoman KELLY. Would you please inform us of the progress 
of that report on a regular basis? 

Mr. STIPANO. Yes, we will. 
The due date, by the way, is September 1. 
Mrs. MALONEY. Reclaiming my time, what other steps can we 

take that are concrete to crack down on the terrorist money busi-
ness? 

Mr. STIPANO. We need to become better at identifying risk. One 
of the big problems with Riggs was that neither our examiners nor 
law enforcement nor anyone else recognized the risks in these em-
bassy accounts. 

There are a number of steps that we are taking to do that. One 
of them is the nationwide implementation of a risk identification 
system that has been developed by one of our district offices. It in-
volves gathering information on products and services and various 
types of activities that banks are involved in and putting it in 
spreadsheet form and developing a methodology to quantify risks 
and identify banks that may be outliers. 

We are also working on a new database that would use national 
bank-filed SARS to pinpoint operational risks generally, but also 
risks in the BSA area. 

Third, we are working with FinCEN and the other banking agen-
cies on ways to better use BSA data. FinCEN is sitting on a gold 
mine of information with the SARS data and the CTR data and 
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other data that they have. The ability of the government to connect 
the dots and provide that information to the banking agencies is 
absolutely essential because once we have that kind of information, 
we can target our resources to the areas of banks that are truly 
high risk. 

As I mentioned earlier, we have also completed our examination 
procedures on three sections of the PATRIOT Act and we are about 
to come out with new procedures on a fourth section. 

Mrs. MALONEY. Quite frankly, you don’t need a database or a 
spreadsheet to know that Riggs, the international bank for most of 
the foreign governments in the country and the foreigners in the 
country, is a high-risk bank. I mean, it is common sense, and yet 
it was not looked at. So I hope that you improve. This should be 
a priority. 

And I know you have a lot of smart people working in the OCC, 
and I have great respect for Comptroller Hawke. But it doesn’t 
sound like the BSA issues are at the top of your concerns, and I 
think it should jump ahead of any concerns that you have to 
change your charter and everything else you have been trying to 
do, because this is critically national security and, really, the secu-
rity of our people is at stake. 

But I would like to go to Mr. Baxter and I would like to ask you 
about the Basle Capital Accords that are coming out that the Fed 
has been working on with the international community. When we 
finally solidify and come forward with these decisions on various 
capital requirements and so forth, do you think having an inter-
national standard is going to help us spotlight and see the type of 
problems that were at UBS? Do you think that would be helpful, 
or is that really not an issue? What is your feeling on that? 

Mr. BAXTER. One of the things we see in the UBS matter is an 
example of operational risk, a failure of people, a failure of controls. 
These failures were observed not here in the United States, but in 
the operation that was being conducted in Zurich. It is a good illus-
tration of operational risk as a type of risk being addressed in 
Basle II, and here is one vivid demonstration of operational risk. 

It also, I think, Congresswoman, has relevance to what is being 
done at the Basle Committee because this occurred in a multi-
national banking organization. 

UBS is an organization that conducts its operations in many 
countries. It has 65,000 employees around the world; 22,000 of 
them are in the United States. So you can see an operational risk 
problem and an institution that conducts its operation cross-border. 
So it is a good illustration of why operational risk is an important 
part of the risk quotient that is addressed in Basle II. It is also a 
good illustration of why the effort needs to be multinational and 
because this Basle II is being imposed on institutions that conduct 
their operation cross-border. 

Mrs. MALONEY. Well, I was encouraged somewhat that the U.S. 
And Swiss authorities worked in cooperation with the U.S. man-
agement of UBS to investigate and correct the UBS systemic risk 
management lapses in Zurich. 

But one of your statements earlier was alarming to me when you 
said one of the problems is that the personnel at the bank were not 
informed of the laws of the United States of America, of how we 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 11:07 Oct 05, 2004 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00032 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 G:\DOCS\95062.TXT FIN1 PsN: MICAH



27

treat these accounts, and that we certainly shouldn’t be transfer-
ring money and so forth to Libya, et cetera, and these other coun-
tries. And it seems to me that that would have to be part of the 
protocol, to let people know what the laws are. 

I mean, I find that an incredible—I can’t believe that someone 
is that stupid that they don’t inform everyone that this is the 
standard, because it is a U.S. bank, too, even though it is dealing 
with many different countries and just merged with the Swiss bank 
and so forth. 

What is your comment on that? It is the stupidity defense, ‘‘I just 
didn’t know.’’ I think if you read the paper, you would have known 
that—any intelligent person reading the paper would have known 
that we had these certain guidelines and rules about transferring 
accounts and moneys and so forth to various countries. 

Mr. BAXTER. Congresswoman, you are absolutely right that the 
people in the bank note trading area of the UBS in Zurich, they 
knew about the restrictions that were exported in our contract to 
them. They knew that they had to conceal what they were doing. 
They had to conceal what they were doing not only from the Fed-
eral Reserve, but also from the Swiss Federal Banking Commis-
sion, from the more senior management at UBS and from UBS’s 
external and internal auditors. 

They did it because they were willing to lie. They did it because 
they were willing to violate the law, and they paid a price for that. 
But there is no question that they knew of the limitations in that 
bank note trading area, and they knew they had to hide. And hide 
they did. 

Mrs. MALONEY. Well, I misunderstood you in your earlier com-
ments. I thought you stated that they did not know, that there 
were people with the Swiss bank, and they just merged with an-
other bank and they weren’t familiar. 

But you say it is just a matter of just crime, and I am glad that 
we have cracked down on it, but what could we do in the future 
to make sure that doesn’t happen again? How could we improve 
our oversight and our monitoring? 

Mr. BAXTER. Well, it won’t happen again with UBS because they 
are no longer in the——

Mrs. MALONEY. No longer in business, right. But other banks? 
Mr. BAXTER. With the other five contractors, what we have done 

is implement this 17-point program through contract changes that 
were effective in February of this year. 

In addition, we are planning visitations to each of our five con-
tractors to review policies and procedures dealing with anti-money 
laundering and OFAC compliance in our offshore facilities. 

Now, it will come as no surprise that we have heightened atten-
tion in those five contractors now, who have watched the $100 mil-
lion penalty being assessed against UBS and have taken careful 
notice. So while this iron is hot, we going to make those visitations, 
we are going to review with our colleagues at OFAC the policies 
and procedures that are in place, and we are going to make sugges-
tions to our ECI contractors as to how they can be improved. 

So those are the things that we have got in train. We are also 
expecting in the late summer/early fall to start to receive the public 
accounting firm certifications, and those certifications will be at-
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testing to the management representations we will receive both 
with respect to contract compliance and with respect to accurate re-
porting. And the check of those independent public accounting 
firms, in our view, is significant. It is significant in a Sarbanes-
Oxley context and it is significant because we know those public ac-
counting firms are very mindful of their own liability; and they will 
be making certifications directly to the Federal Reserve, and we 
will have a say in our contracts as to who those public accounting 
firms are and then the policies and procedures that they will follow 
with respect to their certifications. 

So all of those things are in train, and all of those things, we ex-
pect, will give us much greater assurance that we will not see a 
repetition of the conduct we found with UBS in any of our other 
contractors. 

Mrs. MALONEY. Did the Fed ever consider using only U.S. banks 
operating abroad for these functions? Wouldn’t that have made 
things simpler since U.S. Banks are not allowed to deal with coun-
tries on the OFAC list? 

Mr. BAXTER. You’re right, Congresswoman. It does make things 
simpler, but that, in itself, is no guarantee of perfect compliance. 
Again, we get to that old audit admonition about trust but verify. 
So we feel that even with respect to our U.S. ECI contractors—and 
most of them are U.S. Institutions—that we can’t only trust them, 
we have to trust and verify. 

So the procedures that I mentioned with respect to the new con-
tracts and the external certified public accounting firm attesta-
tions, those we are going to implement across the board regardless 
of nationality. They will apply to the U.S. institutions and the non-
U.S. institutions. 

With respect to the specific question, have we considered using 
only U.S. flag institutions, yes, we have considered that. The dif-
ficulty is to penetrate certain markets around the world, we feel we 
need to turn to some of our foreign commercial institutions for the 
reasons that led us to the UBS in 1996. And that is why, in Singa-
pore, we are doing business with the United Overseas Bank. 

So we are certainly mindful that the U.S. flag institution might 
be simpler and has some legal difficulties that are less than we 
find with the foreign flag carriers or institutions, but we haven’t 
made the decision to use only American institutions at this point. 

Mrs. MALONEY. Thank you very much. And I yield back the bal-
ance of my time, although I think I used it all up. 

Chairwoman KELLY. That is quite all right. I thank you both. 
But I have one follow-up question for you, Mr. Stipano. What 

happened to the auditors that failed to find the problems at Riggs? 
Are they still at OCC? 

Mr. STIPANO. It is hard to answer that because we are talking 
about——

Chairwoman KELLY. I thought it was a fairly straight question. 
Are they still at OCC? 

Mr. STIPANO. There are a lot of examiners who have examined 
Riggs during this time period. Some of them are still at OCC and 
some of them are not. 
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Chairwoman KELLY. What mechanism do you have in place to 
assess the performance of the bank examiners regarding the BSA 
compliance? 

Mr. STIPANO. We have a couple of mechanisms. One is the per-
formance appraisal process that the OCC uses for examiners and 
for other types of employees and another is the Quality Manage-
ment Division. That is the division that Comptroller Hawke has di-
rected to do a review of the Riggs matter and to report back on 
what went wrong. 

Chairwoman KELLY. How long was that Quality Control Division 
in place? 

Mr. STIPANO. I don’t know offhand. It is not something recent. 
Chairwoman KELLY. Years? Months? 
Mr. STIPANO. In some form, I would say years. 
Chairwoman KELLY. I think that this has been a very interesting 

hearing. I am interested that you were talking about the great 
amount of information that FinCEN has and talk about the ability 
to connect the dots. If we streamline what is going on with regard 
to regulatory agencies and perhaps centralize them, then they per-
haps can have access to each other’s information in a much more 
direct way that will result in better oversight, more rapid response. 
And certainly we don’t want to see this kind of thing happen again 
for such an extended period of time. 

We don’t live in the world that we lived in prior to 9/11/2001. We 
live in a very different world. And part of that world is that we 
now—those of us who are charged with the responsibility of mak-
ing sure that our country is safe and that our banking system is 
safe, we must think outside of the box, look outside of the box for 
solutions; that we will never let this kind of thing happen that hap-
pened with the Riggs Bank again. 

I am concerned with not only what happened with OCC, but I 
also am concerned with the Fed in one aspect. The fine of $100 mil-
lion sounds like a lot of money, but when you have a bank with 
more than $1 trillion in assets, that fine seems a mere slap on the 
wrist. I would hope that when an institution is fined, especially an 
institution that had in place people who were supposed to find this 
kind of malfeasance, I would hope that that institution would pay 
a much steeper price for not regulating and controlling their own 
employees’ behavior. 

Here in the United States we put people like that in jail when 
there is a fraud in a bank. We have bank fraud laws; those people 
go to jail. $100 million, it seems they got by on the cheap, and I 
am quoting a lot of other people who have also mentioned that to 
me. 

I would hope that when you are considering fines of this nature 
again that the Fed would consider a healthier fine for any kind of 
malfeasance that is occurring. 

This is a blow to our financial system in a way—both of these 
are blows to our financial system in a way that American people 
have a right to expect should not happen when we have institu-
tions in place whose charge it is to make sure that it doesn’t hap-
pen. 

I appreciate the fact that you came here today. I appreciate the 
fact that you spent so much time with us, helping us understand 
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what did happen, what went wrong, and helping us understand 
how it is possible that we might be able to get through this and 
come out on the other end with a much better regulatory environ-
ment that will help protect America and America’s financial insti-
tutions in a better way. 

The Chair notes that some members may have additional ques-
tions for this panel which they may wish to submit in writing. So, 
without objection, the hearing record will remain open for 30 days 
for members to submit written questions to these witnesses and 
place their responses in the record. 

I thank the witnesses for their appearances here today. This 
hearing is adjourned. 

[Whereupon, at 3:57 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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